
147
Chairman Ajit Pai 

Otnngrenn nf tqe Bniteil ~taten 
llmasl1ington, il<!r 20515 

February 22nd, 2017 

Federal Communications Commission 
445 12th Street, SW 
Washington, D.C. 20554 

Dear Chairman Pai , 

We write to bring to your attention several important observations as the Federal 
Communications Commission (FCC or Commission) considers how to allocate the declined 
Connect America Fund Phase II (CAF II) money, a matter pending in the proposed items for the 
Commission's February 23, 2017 meeting. Primarily, we write in support of the recommendation 
included in the comments of the Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission (P A PUC) that 
requested declined CAF II monies remain in Pennsylvania. 

Pennsylvania consumers have long been a major net contributor to federal universal service fund 
(USF) programs, consistently ranking fifth in the country in terms of net USF payments (i.e., 
paying out more than is returned). In 2015, for example, out of the $365 million that was 
collected from Pennsylvania consumers through their rates for telecommunications, $169 million 
was not returned and went to universal service support outside of Pennsylvania. The FCC's 
Universal Service Monitoring Reports state that, during the 2005-2016, Pennsylvania's net 
contribution to the federal USF totaled in excess of $ 1.7 billion dollars. 

In addition to thi s burden, Pennsylvania also operates a separate state universal service fund, 
supported by assessments on carriers, and implemented a state broadband statute that has 
imposed broadband deployment obligations (and higher rates) paid by Pennsylvania consumers 
beginning in 1993 but more recently under a statute enacted in 1995. Pennsylvania consumers 
have paid for all of this either directly or through assessments on their service providers. 

Now Pennsylvania consumers stand to lose even more federal funding because some CAF II 
money was declined by the Verizon incumbent local exchange carriers operating in Pennsylvania 
(Verizon Pennsylvania LLC and Verizon North LLC). The declined amount equals 
approximately $23 million annually over a six-year period (or 46% of the total CAF II allotment 
to the state). Now, these funds may potentially be reallocated to other states in the absence of an 
FCC decision to the contrary. 

Losing all or part of this funding would be unfair to Pennsylvania residents in rural and high-cost 
areas and contrary to the FCC's goal of ensuring broadband access for all. We need to do 
everything possible to expand access to this critical resource, and we support the PA PUC's 
recommendation that states, like Pennsylvania, should receive their full allocation of the declined 
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CAF II support funds for use within the state. Your agency recently granted a petition filed by 
the state ofNew York, which allowed the declined CAF II money to remain in that state. 

We are asking that the FCC convey the same consideration to Pennsylvania by agreeing to 
design the auction process so that the declined Verizon funds are used to upgrade Pennsylvania' s 
broadband infrastructure. 

Thank you for your attention to this matter. 

Member of Congress 

CC: Commissioner Mignon Clyburn, Commissioner Michael O'Rielly 


